Sebago Cove Estates HomeOwners Association Board Meeting

December 7,2024 Naples Singer Center/Grange Hall

Attendance:
Board members: Bill Panunzio, President; Darlene Germain, Treasurer; Paul Germain, Todd Armstrong, Jack Kostka, Frank Adrean, dock chair and alternate

Others: Joanne Panunzio, Secretary; Cheryl Adrean, homeowner; Katie Blenk, homeowner
OLD BUSINESS:

Approval of the September 14th board meeting:
~Motion to approve: Darlene

~Second: Bill

~approved unanimously
Dock update:
Frank reported:

Primary dock: The docks are out, and Cal separated the ones that need the floats replaced to make it easy to get to for replacing the other half in the spring. ($2400 spent last year for the 1st half). Hopefully the price hasn't gone up.

Secondary dock:The 12’ ramp from the anchored pier to the floating docks was built and installed by Frank and Lee. (Check our website under “News” to see pictures of this process.) We will be ready in the spring to connect some of the floating ones. We will need anchors and chains ($500) to stabilize everything. We should be able to cover the latter expenses with cash we have on hand.

Frank said that he's getting requests for boats over the 24' limit. The problem is that bigger boats are harder on the slips, which are shorter already on the secondary dock; it's pretty shallow around the dock, and the secondary docks are pretty close to the primary docks which makes maneuvering bigger boats too big a challenge. He will stick to the 24' limit, as it says in the dock bylaws.
Fire Pond:
At the last meeting, money was approved to have an engineer from Sebago Technics to come out for evaluation and design options. Bill has been calling them multiple times since the last meeting and nobody has called him back. It was decided by all to find another engineering company that will work with us. We already have the money appropriated.

Doing some research, board members found out that to have a working pond, it will run into 10’s of thousands of dollars. It was asked, “Why are WE responsible for fixing the pond? It was the town that approved the new phase, without any input with the homeowners. They also knew that over the last few years the pond has been bone dry leaving us with no real immediate fire protection.” The town had OANI put a mere $20,000 in an escrow account to help mitigate the problem. Many felt it should never have been approved as it leaves the houses and land in Phase III vulnerable. Several board members believe the work that P&K did a couple of years ago also removed the clay that kept water in. We did find out that if a liner was placed in, the large rocks in the middle would have to be removed as they can rip the liner.

Our issue is with the town, who set the amount of the escrow funds and signed the agreement with OANI but is now telling us the additional money needed to provide fire protection is now the responsibility of the association. The board feels it is the Town’s responsibility to work with OANI to get the additional funds needed. The Board decided to make our position clear to the town, and get their feedback. It was also noted that there is a Town Select Board meeting on Monday December 9th. There is always a time for citizen input. Todd said he would speak at this meeting to give them a heads up that we are pursuing this problem. Bill will send an email alerting homeowners to the meeting hoping people will show up to support Todd, or speak if they want.

Bill will also craft a letter to the Town Manager with the background of fire pond issues and what we expect from the town. He will send the letter to HOA board members for their input.  This letter will be emailed to the Town manager by the end of the week.
Tree and Brush Removal at the common area:
The dead tree that was discussed at the September meeting was skillfully taken down by Frank, Jeff, Lee and Todd. Great job, guys. (There are pictures of this process on our website, under “News” also)
Milfoil Infestation/ Combined Sebago Cove HOA/ Coordinator
The “Save Sebago Cove” group are concerned that the milfoil infestation in the Cove will affect our property values if it continues to grow. Bill gets emails from the group across the lake who have banded together to fight milfoil in the Cove. Bill simply passes the information on to homeowners, but he would really like someone to be the official ‘go to’ coordinator for our association. He has not shared any email addresses or homeowner contact information with them.  If you would like to be directly involved with the milfoil effort please let Bill know and he’ll pass along your contact information.
NEW BUSINESS:

Review YTD 2024 budget & Cash Flow
Ten lots have not paid dues that were due on November 1st. This makes it a little tricky for tax filing in that we report all cash received in the 2024 calendar year only. As of December 2nd, our total revenue was $37,140.00. Of that, our operating costs so far are $26,000 of which we so far have transferred $14,250 to the road reserve fund. When all 2025 dues have been collected, there will be a total of $67,000 in road reserve fund and $10,000 in the fire pond reserve. We used to have a good sized ‘cash surplus’ but all our road work this year ate a large chunk of that. We ran over our planned 2024 budget by $1,900, but this not an issue as we did have enough cash in our operating budget to cover the budget overrun.

At the last meeting, it was asked if we could put our money in a high yield money market account. Bill did some research and the answer is yes we can. But it's not as easy to withdraw funds for expenses that may pop up.  He suggested that we should wait until we are more sure of our finances while we’re facing fire pond and road challenges.
Finalize 2025 Budget
The board approved the 2025 budget after some minor adjustments to the draft budget reviewed at the September meeting. Total revenue (dues, docks/kayaks) will be over $40K. Expenses expected to be about $20K (Plowing, Mowing, Liability insurance, dock in and out, common areas,etc.). As noted above, we had a small cash fund that was used to cover the the road repair (including paving). We won’t have as large a ‘cushion’ going forward so Bill dropped the dock expenses by a few thousand.  While our total gross operating budget shows $21,000 we will need to contribute $17,200 to the road reserve fund, leaving us approximately $4000 in excess cash, again, not quite the comfort position we enjoyed prior to the road issues.  The fire pond, however, is not included in this budget.

~Motion to approve the 2025 budget: Bill

~Second: Paul

Approved unanimously
Election of Officers: (secretary is a non-voting officer)
President: Nominate Bill Panunzio: Jack

Second: Darlene

Passed unanimously
Secretary: Joanne Panunzio: Bill

Second: Jack

Passed unanimously
Treasurer: Darlene Germain: Bill

Second: Jack

Passed unanimously
Neighborhood Facebook page
Bill gets dozens of calls and texts asking questions about plowing, loose dogs, solicitors, landscape recommendations, etc.. Joanne is willing to start a Facebook page and may have help from a homeowner who has also expressed an interest in starting one. This will take some time. She will keep you updated. 
Alternate Board member nominations
In the past, we’ve had two alternates to make sure we have a quorum for any voting that needs to be done. For the past few years, we’ve only had one. Katie Blenk has volunteered to fill the second position.

Motion to appoint Katie Blenk to the 2nd alternated position: Darlene

Second:Jack

Passed unanimously

Frank Adrean is an alternate until the 2025 annual meeting. Katie Blenk is an alternate until the 2027 annual meeting.
Overall road plan (Tabled until next meeting)
OPEN DISCUSSION AND QUESTIONS BY HOMEOWNERS PRESENT
Board members and homeowners thought that Watkins did a great job during the last storm, even pre-treating the roads.

It was noted that some driveway plowers were pushing the snow across the street from the driveway. This narrows the roadway, especially if more snowstorms occur. The association would have to pay extra to have the piled up snow pushed back. Would this cost be assessed to the houses that do not follow the the guidelines?

Also, the common area should not be used to just dump kayaks if no space is available. We will think about building another rack.

Homeowners were disgusted by the frequency of power outages experienced in the past couple of months. Some were told by CMP that a transformer needed to be replaced, and there were none available, and some neighbors were told that it was tree limbs falling.
Next Board of Direction meeting date

All lot owners are welcome to  attend 

March 15, 9AM

